Executive Committee Meeting May 29, 2018 at Asilomar State Park, host California State University – Monterey Bay, CA, Phi Beta Chapter
The executive committee met Tuesday May 29, 2018 at Asilomar State Park, host Phi Beta Chapter, California State University-Monterey Bay.  By way of roll call those present were President Steve Ropski, Past Presidents Don Roush, Larry Koehler, Vice Presidents Felix Velazquez, Julie Ballenger, Fred Brenner, Amy Morris, Adam Ryburn, and Tony Schountz, Past Vice President Sister Rose Bast, District Directors Debra Martin-NC3, Christi Magrath-SE2, BIOS Editor Lori Kelman and National Secretary/Treasurer Kathy Roush and assistant Iris Daly. 
Steve requested that the executive committee get feedback from students while we are here concerning what they like about TriBeta or do not like about TriBeta.  A follow up survey after the convention could be done. 
……………………………………………………………………………………………………

The first item of business was the National Convention report.

……………………………………………………………………………………………………

Dr. Aparna Sreenivasan was not able to attend the executive meeting.  Kathy reported that the CSU-MB students would be there to help- Wed evening with registration.
……………………………………………………………………………………………….

The second item of business was the approval of the minutes of February 2018.

……………………………………………………………………………………………………..

Adam Ryburn moved, and Don Roush seconded the minutes of February 2018 be accepted.
Motion Passed.
…………………………………………………………………………………………………..
The third item of business was the Vice Presidents reports.

……………………………………………………………………………………………………

Fred Brenner reported for the Northeast Region.  All districts held their conventions.  Fred reported the District Director of NE-2 David Royer is retiring but wants to continue as District Director.  The District Director for NE-4 Eugene Burns is retiring and Fred needs to find a replacement for the NE-4 District Director.  Steve wanted to cover all inactive chapters in new business.
Julie Ballenger reported for the SE region.  The SE met jointly with the Association of Southeastern Biologist.  The District Director for SE2 Lee Sutton organized the TriBeta meeting. She reported that 90 students presented in 2017 and 70 students presented in 2018.  Each district elected officers who will return the next year to the district conference.  There is a little difference in the number of chapters in SE-1 and SE-2.  She wanted to check the number of chapters in each district and consider redistricting.  

Adam Ryburn reported for the SC region.  The regional conference was held at Mt Lebanon Retreat Center, which is centrally located, and hosted by Dallas Baptist University.  There were about 145 participants, 25 oral presentations and 35 poster presentations.  Steve Ropski was the keynote speaker.  Each chapter does a power point presentation on chapter activities.  Steve said he got a lot of ideas to share with the NE from attending the SC conference.  Adam wanted to look at the district maps and discuss redistricting.  Steve wanted to address this in new business.  Steve wanted to know how long the districts have been designed the way they are.  Adam reported that Oklahoma Baptist University did not want a chapter of Beta Beta Beta anymore.
Adam moved and Don seconded to recall the charter at Delta Beta Chapter located at Oklahoma Baptist University be recalled.

Motion Passed.

Kathy will send a letter to Oklahoma Baptist University, Chapter Delta Beta recalling the charter.

Felix Velazquez reported for the Caribbean region.  They had a very successful regional meeting.  He is working with the new chapters to get them installed by next year.  Some of the new chapters have been delayed.  There were 22 attendees from Puerto Rico in attendance at this national convention.
Tony reported for the Western region.  All district conventions were held.  The W-2 conference was hosted by Concordia University.  Southern California was heavily represented.  The W-1 was hosted by University of Northern Colorado in Greely, CO.  The W-2 District Director Skyla Herod is moving.  Tony is looking for a replacement District Director for W-2.  Tony said there is a big issue of travel in the Western Region. Conferences held in Grand Junction or Durango are well attended.  Tony wanted the national office to offer some travel grants for district conferences in the Western Region.  Steve wanted to talk about this in new business. 

Amy Morris reported for the NC region.  All three districts held their conferences.  Some chapters had travel issues due to weather.  The meetings were very small due to the weather.  NC-1 meets jointly alternating with Iowa Academy of Sciences and Minnesota Academy of Sciences.  Amy mentioned that Hamline University was not sending names to the national office.  She wanted to check on this chapter.  Steve wanted to cover this in new business.

……………………………………………………………………………………………….

The fourth item of business was a report from BIOS

……………………………………………………………………………………………….

Lori reported for BIOS.  The fall mailing of BIOS will not have the poly bags but a paper tape to hold the journal closed.  The poly bags were recyclable, but most do not know they can be recycled.  Lori reported the cost of plastic cover to paper cover for BIOS was about the same.
JSTOR is electronic and the color figures will be in color.  JSTOR will be removed from the mailing list for the last issue of 2017.  Lori presented a flow chart of the complicated process of publishing BIOS.  Steve asked about how many research articles are rejected.  Lori said a lot were rejected.  Some are returned to the author for rewriting and never resubmitted.  Many rejected are not TriBeta papers.  Last year about 37 papers were sent back to the author and the author never resubmitted.  Lori wanted to revise the form for district convention reports.  Steve suggested the national office pay for a student to help Lori.  Kathy said the national office will work with Lori on hiring a student to help her.  The national office will also work with Lori to revise the District Convention Report form.  Lori wanted to discuss open publishing in new business.
………………………………………………………………………………………………………

The fifth item of business was a report from the national office.

………………………………………………………………………………………………………
Kathy introduced her assistant Iris Daly.  Iris reported the updates, improvements and changes to the national office operation.  Her focus was to make the office more efficient.  She was using technology to help improve the office. 
Iris used more email communication instead of mailing letters by snail mail.  The fall of 2017 the US mail was used for the fall mailing.  Then a follow up with email to all chapters was used.  There was a 75% response to the follow up email for updating information.  The fall of 2018 we will use email to send the fall mailing of the IRS form to all chapters, the update of advisors and addresses, and the number of BIOS each chapter wanted to receive.
A drop box was set up for the research grant submission.  Then the drop box was made available to all the vice presidents.  We mailed paper copies of the research grants to the NE because of the large number of grants submitted to the NE was difficult to handle.  Everyone agreed that the next step was to try to get the submissions into one document instead of 3 or 4 attachments.

A drop box was used for the E-Scrapbook submission for the national convention.  We want to change the registration submission form from an attachment to an email to the drop box method. We will change the instructions on the form and on the web page.
We are providing more documents and forms through the web page.  Iris has a separate gmail account for communicating with the chapters tribetahs@gmail.com

Emails will be sent instead of snail mail letters to chapters that have a past due amount.  Then the past debt for 2013, 2014, 2015 will be waived.

Adam moved and Don seconded to waive the past due amount for 2013, 2014, 2015.
Motion Passed

Iris implemented a $5.95 charge for replacement certificate shipping.  If it was a national office error, there would be no charge.
We will continue to update membership lists on the web page.

……………………………………………………………………………………………………..
The sixth item of business was the committee reports.

……………………………………………………………………………………………………..
Adam reported for the research grant committee.  A drop box was set up to receive the research grants.  Then the vice presidents were given access to the drop box.  It was requested that we try to get the submissions in one document instead of three or four separate documents.  Adam and Amy wanted to know how the others distributed the grant applications to reviewers.  Amy set up a Gmail distribution. 

Adam wanted to know if anyone used a particular method to review.  He wanted anyone to send him their analysis method so he could generate a universal evaluation method.

Tony reported for the McClung Committee.  There was no report at this time.
Fred reported for the Bertholf Award Committee.

The Lloyd M. Bertholf Award
For Academic Year 2016-2017

Pi Omicron Chapter Hastings College

2nd Place Zeta Lambda Chapter, University of Puerto Rico- Aguadilla

Outstanding Chapters

Delta Sigma Chapter, Southwest Oklahoma State University

Upsilon Sigma Chapter, Manhattanville College

Mu Omicron Chapter, Columbus State University

The last time the Bertholf Award application was updated was 2015 to include points for hosting a national convention and a district convention.
The submission of Bertholf Award applications was increased from 6 applications in 2016 to 12 applications in 2017.  Last fall a copy of the Bertholf Award application was emailed to all chapters.  The national office will send a copy of the Bertholf Award application to all chapters again this fall 2018.

Don reported for the Yokley Award.  The following awards were recommended.
Yokley Awards for Outstanding Chapter Advisor

2018 Amy Morris – Hastings College

2017 Neil Billington - Troy University

Yokley Award for Service

2014 John McCall – West Alabama University

2014 Debra Fadool – Florida State University

2014 Stephen Daggett –Avila University 

2015 Lee Sutton – East Carolina University

2016 Ricardo Monzon – St Xavier University

2016 Bryan Anderson—Bethel University

2016 Brian Hyatt – Bethel University

2016 Amy Morris – Hastings College

2016 Debra Martin—St Mary’s University -MN

2017 Adam Ryburn – Oklahoma City University

2017 Tony Schountz – University of Colorado – Fort Collins

Yokley Award for Leadership
2016 Don Roush – University of North Alabama
Adam moved and Tony seconded that all Yokley Award nominees be accepted.
Motion Passed.
Sister Rose reported for the budget committee.  The audit report was presented.  Kathy introduced page 6 of the audit report has $500 for office equipment and furniture that is expensed.  It was recommended that the $500 be increased to $1500. 

Don moved and Tony seconded that the $500 be increased to $1500 for office equipment and furniture to be expensed. 

Motion Passed.

The last increase in registration dues was in 2012.  It was discussed if an increase in membership dues might be needed.

Pay raises for all paid TriBeta employees was requested, since no one had received a pay raise in 6 years. 

Amy moved and Tony seconded that all paid employees be given a pay raise.

Motion Passed.

The new chapter fee was discussed.  The last time the new chapter fee was increased was 2002 to $300.

Tony asked if a travel grant based on mileage to district meetings could be implemented to help with costs to the students.  He also asked if student district officers could get mileage reimbursement.

Tony moved and Amy seconded to accept the 2018-2019 budget.

Motion Passed.
Tony moved and Amy seconded to amend the 2017-2018 budget to implement the new pay raises.

Motion Passed.

Larry reported for the Nominations committee.  According to the constitution we are supposed to elect a president every two years for 4 consecutive terms.  The nomination committee recommended that all the current serving officers of the executive committee return.
President Steve Ropski

Vice President NE, Fred Brenner

Vice President SE, Julie Ballenger

Vice President NC, Amy Morris

Vice President SC, Adam Ryburn

Vice President W, Tony Schountz

Vice President Caribbean, Felix Velaquez

Past President Don Roush and Larry Koehler

Motion Passed.

Larry reported for the constitution committee.  Larry recommended a change to the constitution removing the student officer of treasure position.  We could add an office so there is still the same number of student officer positions.  We do recommend the advisor be the treasurer.  The last changes to the constitution were made in 2013 to the regular membership description.
………………………………………………………………………………………………………
The seventh item of business was the national office presenting the universities requesting a charter.

……………………………………………………………………………………………………….
Kathy requested the following universities be approved for a charter of Beta Beta Beta Biology Honor Society.

Point University

University of Alabama - Huntsville

University of Arizona - Tucson

St Edwards University

All chapters were discussed.

Tony moved and Adam seconded that Point university, University of Alabama - Huntsville, University of Arizona - Tucson and St Edwards University be granted a charter of Beta Beta Beta Biology Honor Society.

Motion Passed.

……………………………………………………………………………………………………..
The 8th item of business was new business
……………………………………………………………………………………………………..
The committee discussed the following items

1. Tony wanted some email discussions about travel grants in the district base on mileage reimbursement.

2. Amy wanted to study redistricting of the current districts in NC.

3. Steve proposed a student member on the executive committee.  Adam proposed the president of a district be the student representative on the executive committee, and that the position rotate from district to district.

4. Steve suggested a student from the Bertholf Award Chapter serve on the executive committee.  Amy suggested two students serve 2 years and rotate.

…………………………………………………………………………………………………….

The 9th item of business was the national convention 2020

…………………………………………………………………………………………………….
Julie Ballenger made a presentation proposing the national convention be held at Columbus State University GA, May 25 - May 31, 2020.

Proposed schedule of events:
Monday - Executive Committee arrives Monday

Tuesday - Executive committee meets Tuesday

Wednesday - Students arrive and opening ceremony Wednesday

Thursday - Oral and poster presentations Thursday
Friday - Field trips Friday and Saturday

Saturday night –Awards Saturday night

Sunday - Depart Sunday

Possible field trips are zip line, whitewater rafting, Callaway gardens, butterfly center, plants, birding, environmental learning center.

Adam move and Tony seconded the national convention be held at Columbus State University-GA.

Motion Passed.

Tony move to Adjourn.

Respectfully Submitted,
Kathy Roush

